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The Scout Prayer  

Almighty and everlasting God, by Whose Grace 

Thy servants are enabled to fight the good fight of faith 

and ever prove victorious, 

We humbly beseech Thee, to so inspire us  

that we may yield our hearts to Thine obedience  

and exercise our wills on Thy behalf. 

Help us to think wisely, to speak rightly, to resolve bravely, 

 to act kindly, to live purely. 

Bless us in body and in soul, 

and make us a blessing to our comrades. 

Whether at home or abroad may we ever seek  

the extension of Thy Kingdom. 

May the assurance of Thy Presence save us from sinning, 

Strengthen us in life and comfort us in death. 

O Lord our God accept this prayer. 

Amen 

   
 

 



Epping Scout Group  AGM  3     Held 5th April 2009 

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting Of the Epping Scout Group  

Held Sunday 4
th

 April 2008,  Lower Hall, Boundary Rd, Nth Epping 
 
Meeting commenced 4.08pm 

Rob Domanko, Leader in Charge, opened the meeting and led the group in the Scout prayer.  

 

Apologies:  

Apologies were received from Nick Berman, Mayor of Hornsby Shire Council and Doug Menzies, 

Regional Commissioner.  

 

Minutes from 2007 AGM were accepted. 

Moved: Drew Bewsher, seconded Diane Hockridge 

 

Report from Leader in Charge 

Rob Domanko reported that group attendance is healthy with around 17 new members having joined the 

various sections of the group during the year.  The highlights of the last year included the ñCuboreeò 

which was held at Newington.  Thirteen cubs from Epping attended this great event which had 2500 cubs 

from all over the state participating in activities.  The Scouts went on a number of hikes and camps which 

were enjoyed by all who attended.  Joeys continued to have a small group of young children being 

introduced to scouting activities.  Rob indicated that his aims for the year ahead are to grow the group by 

another 10% and also to further grow the number of members involved in sailing.  

 

Chairpersonôs Report 

Drew Bewsher referred to the details of his report included the Annual  Report.  He thanked all the 

committee members for their contribution over the past year and acknowledged in particular the support 

of Greg Smith, State MP and Patron of the group.  

 

Treasurerôs Report 

Will Norris reported an abnormal surplus of $39,000 due to good fund-raising activities over the past 12 

months.  He indicated that financial reports would be made available on the Epping Scouts website.  The 

committee intends to carefully manage the surplus and use it for maintaining and upgrading the group 

facilities, in particular, the boatshed at Meadowbank. 

 

District Commissionerôs Report  

Craig Watford reported that the annual ñScout Hikeò is being especially promoted this year and 

attendance by all scouts is encouraged by the district and region.  Craig thanked all the leaders and 

volunteers that make scouting happen in this area, in particular the efforts of Rob Domanko as Leader in 

Charge.  However, he reminded the  group that it still faces the issue of finding a dedicated Group Leader. 

 

Special Presentation of Queenôs Scout Award to Mark Cachia 

John Williams, Venturer Leader presented the Queenôs Scout Award to Mark Cachia.  The Queenôs Scout 

Award is the highest award in the Venturer Section for anyone under the age of 18. It is a big 

achievement and Mark was sincerely congratulated for the effort that he put in towards achieving this 

award. 

 

 Mark completed all the requirements for the award by the end of 2007.  It was noted that Mark had been 

especially involved in ñStreamwatchò and the environment group at Epping Boys High School (EBHS); 

he was instrumental in successfully obtaining a grant of $50,000 to enable the installation of water tanks 

at EBHS; and in activities at Taronga Zoo in animal care.  Ross, Chairperson of Venturer Unit, also added 

his congratulations on behalf of the unit and wished Mark all the best for the future. 

 

Mark thanked his examiner Mr Lawrence, the Manager of Bendigo Bank, Sharyn Hubert,  Lyndall 

Wilson and his family and friends.  He then re-affirmed  his scout promise.  Craig Watford, District 

Commissioner presented Mark with the badge and Daryl Osborne read the Charge. 

 

Presentation of Award to Margaret Lloyd 

Craig Watford also presented a special achievement award to Margaret Lloyd (Akela) acknowledging her 

contribution and commitment to Cubs of over 15 years of service. 
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Election of Committee Members 

Craig commended the group, leaders and committee and then declared all roles on the committee vacant.  

The following people were nominate and elected:  

¶ Chair      Drew Bewsher 

¶ Leader in Charge    Rob Domanko 

¶ Secretary     Diane Hockridge 

¶ Treasurer     Will Norris 

¶ Property convenor    Peter Fordham 

¶ Membership convenor   Belinda Cachia  

¶ Promotions convenor    Ai Qi Lu 

¶ Communications convenor   Graham & Toby Ogle 

 

It was noted that the group also needs two trustees. 

 

Meeting Closed at 4:35pm.  

 

 

 

1 Report from Leader-in-Charge 
 
Oh what a year!  The Epping Scout Group is growing stronger! We are the longest continuous group in 

Australia and we believe around the world.   Congratulations everyone on a great 2008.  It was very full 

and eventful year.  

This is my last annual report as the Leader in Charge of Epping Group.  Peter Buckley has generously 

offered to become the Group Leader for the Epping Group.  I have no doubt that Peter will continue to 

grow the Group.  It is a huge advantage for the Group to have a dedicated leader to manage all the 

sections.  Let me thank Peter and wish him all the support from the committee, leaders, members and all 

involved  

In snap shot; participation in Scout Hike, Family camp, District camps, Sailing, Canoeing and community 

events such as clean up Australia, Anzac March, Granny Smith Festival, North Epping Fete. The water 

slide was a major hit.     2009 will be no different.  With the larger group the group is becoming more 

active on a number of different fronts.  This is a real credit to all people involved.   

Epping Group remains a great example of Scouting in the area and indeed across much of Sydney.  

Children are getting a scouting experience with our group.  Epping is strong and successful because most 

of the key elements of a group exist and are active, the youth members, our leaders and our group 

committee, with good, well equipped facilities. 

Over the last year all the sections have focused on the leadership aspects in our youth and we believe it is 

paying off with some outstanding success in our youth.    Scouting is a great for our youth and is more 

than just a weekly activity. It is about building long lasting friendships and everlasting unforgettable 

memories.   Who can forget the smiles and yells of laughter at the recent Scout and Cub waterslide 

activity.  It also provides a safe and nurturing environment to grow in skills that they are not able to 

obtain in anywhere else, from singing around a campfire to bush survival skills to sailing.  This is all 

being done in a non competitive environment 

As a society, it is how critically important it is to provide the opportunity for boys and girls, young men 

and young women in our community to have fun, while developing their life skills, self confidence, self 

esteem and sense of community pride.  Being a part of that process, watching young lives mature, 

achieving new things is wonderfully rewarding.   

As with most volunteer associations, there are a number of challenges. The major one is bring on new 

volunteers to the group.  I would like to encourage all parents to volunteer in any capacity.  From 

supporting the section leaders at a weekend camp, to unpacking the trailer after a camp, involved in a 

weekly meeting, to helping with maintenance work on the scout premises.  It will give you insight of 

what Scouting is all about.  As well as enjoying the experience and fun and rewards of being part of the 

Scouting movement.  
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In closing my report, thanks to my Leader team for their continued excellent efforts and thanks to the 

Committee and the fund raising activity teams for their support role that has made our program possible 

for yet another year.  I would like to thank the branch for their support.  

 

Robert Domanko óKaaô,  Group Leader (Leader in Charge), 2008 

 

 

2 Chairmanôs Report 
 

The Groupôs committee has two principal functions.  The first is to support the Group Leader and the 

section leaders, and the second is to provide financial oversight and administrative help to the Group. 

 

2008 has been another successful year for the Group with a general increase in members and a growth in 

enthusiasm in many of the sections.  My special thanks go to Rob Domanko as Leader-in-Charge who 

had the very demanding role of leading the Group throughout 2008 whilst continuing to be a very active 

cub leader. 

 

The Group had a financial surplus again this year as a result of careful monetary control.  Nevertheless 

the Committee has been acutely aware that there are some major financial liabilities associated with the 

maintenance of our four facilities  which are the Essex Street Hall, the two halls at North Epping and the 

boat shed at Meadowbank.  Any one of these has the ability to financially cripple the Group for many 

years.  The boatshed is a pressing concern with repairs and refurbishment expenses easily into six figures. 

Even if we accumulated surpluses from many years we would not have enough capital reserves to meet 

these expenses.  As work on the boatshed will be needed within the next 1-3 years, we are already looking 

for funding assistance as its well beyond our means to meet the costs involved.    

 

Greg Smith, our local State Member of Parliament and our Patron has been a great asset and has again 

taken a keen interest in our Group.  Thank you Greg.  I also want to thank the mayors of Hornsby (Nick 

Berman) and Ryde (Vic Tagg) for their support. 

 

During the year the Committee has met monthly during the school terms.  I want to thank all my 

Committee for their the successful administration of the Group during the year.  I want to especially 

acknowledge the tremendous service that Diane Hockridge (Secretary), Will Norris (Treasurer), Peter 

Fordham (Property) and Belinda Cachia (Membership) have given to the Group.  

 

I also want to thank those who participated in many fund raising efforts including Mothers dayôs flowers 

and selling raffle tickets, as well as the Granny Smith Parade, the North Epping Fair, and other special 

events.  I want to especially single out Greg Todd who once again organised and managed a successful 

fertiliser drive in the Spring of 2008.   Thanks also to Toby and Graham Ogle who oversaw the further 

development of our website during the year. 

 

Thank you also to the many committed and diligent leaders who make our Group what it is.  Through 

your efforts we have continued to see Group expand and develop, for the benefit of all our youth and our 

local community.   

 

Drew Bewsher,  Chairman 

 

 

3 Treasurerôs Report 
 
The Group was left with a financial surplus of $21,870 for the year ended December 2008.  This was 

achieved through careful management of Group assets, financial and physical and focus on cost control 

and better monitoring of fees owing to the Group.  Whilst revenue was about the same as the previous 

year, expenses were slightly higher due to higher property expenses and new equipment purchased.  

 

The cost of operations of the Group exceeds the income from fundraising and fees during the year. This 

deficit was funded out of interest and rent income.   Net fee retention slipped from 21.2% last year to 
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19.6% this year.  It is essential for the cost of operations to be at breakeven or better to enable the 

sustainability of the Group for the future. 

 

Revenue from the Groupsô properties is the equivalent of our ñFuture Fundò to provide the resources to 

improve and maintain these assets without draining the resources required to run the Group. 

 

Looking forward, improved fee retention, vigilant expense control and higher fundraising should be the 

targets for the 2009. The impact of AJ2010 Jamboree will have an impact on the Group fundraising 

activity. 

 

On behalf of the Group, our special thanks and appreciation to our Auditor, Peter Evans CPA, for making 

his time available to us for the audit of our accounts. 

 

Will Norris, Treasurer 

 

 

4 Cub Leaderôs Report 
 
2008 saw Epping Cub Scouts in numerous fun activities with a corresponding swelling of numbers of 

members. At District Camp we joined Harry Potter at Hogwarts School and experienced much of the 

magic of that location. As has become a yearly tradition, the Cubs and their families raised money for the 

Group by the sale of flowers for Mothers Day and also participated in the local RSL Anzac Day service. 

Sirius Cup activities - especially swimming, canoeing and fishing - were enjoyed by the Cubs, although 

the overnight downpour left some things a bit wet! Several other events were also affected in one way or 

another by the rain. The Swimming Carnival had to be abandoned due to the approach of an electrical 

storm - just when our Cubs were doing very well in the races, and the Canoeing night was postponed to 

the very last Cub night of the year because of threatening bad weather. Even then, we were just packed up 

before the rain came again! 

 

More fortunate weather-wise was the Astronomy / Star Trail night. The Cubs had an opportunity to see 

objects such as the Moon and Saturn with its rings through a large telescope and also do a navigation-by-

the-stars exercise. One Sunday afternoon Cubs also attended the District Bike Afternoon and had the 

opportunity to earn a Cyclist badge. 

 

Weekly activities include "traditional scouting" skills along with a multitude of games - some favourites 

being "Bush Hide & Seek" (on "light" night with a late sunset), "Spotlight" (on dark nights) and 

"Helicopter" (designed to make the leaders dizzy and wear them out!). 

 

Jeff Byron óBalooô, Cub Leader 

 
 

5 Scout Leaderôs Report 
 
2008 was designated the Year of the Scout to commemorate 100 years of Scouting in Australia.  We took 

advantage of some of the State, Region and District activities throughout the year to promote Scouting. 

This year we started with 19 members and finished with a very healthy 24. 

 

We participated in 9 camps and hikes throughout the year.  At Sirius Cup, the weather was kind to us on 

Friday night until after we had unloaded the trailer.  Then the heavens opened.  There was so much rain, 

some groups were under 15 cm of water and had to send their kids home for the night.  They were still 

sloshing around on the Sunday afternoon.  We were lucky enough to have set up on slightly higher 

ground.  It was a great weekend and congratulations to Jack Bewsher and Chris Mitchell for coming first 

in their sailing event. 

 

As usual, Term 1 was mostly spent preparing for Scouthike.  Menu planning, cooking, pitching tents, 

packing packs and navigation culminated in 13 Scouts and 3 patrols hiking through Penrose State Forest 

for the weekend.  As a Centenary event, Scouts from all over NSW were invited to make this the biggest 

Scouthike ever with almost 500 scouts participating in the event.  The ground was very hard and rough 
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 and many of the tents came back with lots of holes in the floors.  Yacc organised the Yanagin District 

base where this year, the Scouts built a chariot, jousted with ñthe Black Knightò and devised ways to 

retrieve a guillotined head from a raised basket.  At one of the activity bases, Haylea Tyrrell broke her 

arm while climbing over and under a set of poles. 

 

In Term 2, we focused on First Aid.  Robyn Weihen came for 3 weeks to talk about and demonstrate 

many different aspects of First Aid which are included in each level of the Scout award scheme.  To find 

out how much had been learnt, we invited some parents along to participate in a mock emergency.  Some 

of the patients were looked after very well but we nearly lost one of them while they pretended to be 

unconscious.  It was a good opportunity to put the skills and knowledge into practice.   

 

We planned the removal of the flagpole at the North Epping hall as its base had been damaged making it 

unsafe.  This was a successful operation with Venturers assisting each team of Scouts on the support 

ropes.  There was a plaque to commemorate the death 39 years ago of Timothy Jones, a 1
st
 North Epping 

Scout, in a swimming accident.  The plaque was relocated to the upper Scout hall until a more permanent 

location is found.  Later in the 11 members of the troop attended a Construction Weekend at 

Normanhurst.  I donôt ever want to see another knot or lashing again.  We all learnt lots of new knots and 

everyone joined in with a large construction project on the last day. 

 

Epping and Brush Park Scouts joined together for a friendly Cork Skirmish on the sports grounds 

adjacent to the Brush Park Scout hall.   We divided up into 3 teams, each protecting their own base while 

also strategically attacking the other two bases to score as many points as possible.  We finished off the 

night with a movie and sleepover in the hall.  In the morning after breakfast, we removed any evidence of 

the previous nightôs warfare. 

 

Skip organised a bike hike from Zig Zag Railway station to the Bungleboori Camp ground in the Newnes 

State Forest.  We had all checked our bikes at the bike maintenance night a few weeks earlier so there 

would not be any hold-ups there ï so we thought.  The first problem was ñDonôt tie your bike in with a 

retracting seatbelt (the type designed to prevent a child seat from moving)ò.  After the seatbelt had been 

unbolted, the bike regained its freedom.  We had just begun riding when I came across a bike with droopy 

handlebars.  Duly tightened, we were on our way again only to be delayed again with a flat tyre.  Out with 

the puncture repair kit but to no avail as the valve had come away from the tube.  At this point, the 

support vehicles caught up with us so a bike swap got us on the move again.  The rest of the ride was 

mostly uneventful.  During the night most of us were awoken by some very loud thunder.  The overnight 

rain had made the tracks very wet and slippery.  A few brave riders reached the Glow Worm Tunnel 

unassisted but the others travelled in relative comfort.  The rain mostly cleared for the walk to the tunnel 

for the impressive glow worm display.  I was still finding mud from the track under my car for a long 

time after.  We received great support from many parents who assisted with the backup vehicles and 

supervising the riders along the way. 

 

Other activities for the year were a visit to the Hornsby Rifle Range where we were shown how to safely 

handle and fire a rifle.  It is much harder than it looks to hit the centre of the target.  In fact, some people 

found it easier when they aimed at another personôs target.  We finished the year with a special camp for 

the PLs, APLs and other Senior Scouts.  This was a special thank you to them for the efforts they have put 

in over the years to help foster the younger members.  We took the canoes to Glenrock, near Newcastle, 

to paddle around the lagoon there.  What we hadnôt expected was that some Venturers from another group 

decided to dig a channel from the lagoon out to the sea and it drained the lagoon.  We had to drag the 

canoes back to the camp site.  Otherwise, it was a great weekend.   

 

Thank you to the Senior Scouts for your efforts in assisting the younger members with the badgework and 

for the help that you provide at the meetings and at other outside activities.  I hope you will all choose to 

continue with scouting in the Venturer Unit when you are ready to move up from Scouts over the next 

year.  It has been a great year with youth numbers in the Scout section still increasing and also with the 

support I have received from the other Scout Leaders, Skip and Raz. 

 

Peter Buckley óRamaô, Epping Scout Leader, 2008 
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6 Venturer Leaderôs Report 
 
Over the last year the Venturer Unit has continued to expand its members and the activities experienced 

through diverse programs and weekend events. 

 

The membership of the Unit has reduced slightly with six keen and enthusiastic young people getting 

involved and learning from the experiences that appear before them. The Unit Council, the brains trust 

and organisation machine behind every good Venturer Unit, has been ably led by Keith Buckley as Unit 

Chairperson.  

 

We farewelled Jamie Tocknell to Rovers before Christmas and thank him for his support and 

contributions to the unit and Venturers in the zone over the past three years.  Jamie always had ideas for 

how the Unit can achieve more and was involved in ensuring that the last two Vent-out events, a region 

run weekend activity where Scouts (and their leaders) get to sample life as a Venturer, that were the a 

success.  Jamie continued to also ensure that the unit came of technical age and being present on the 

internet. 

 

Christian Matrigulio moved with his family to Queensland at the end of the year so we bid him farewell 

and thank him for being a source of energy and suggestions for the Unit. 

Activities of interest for the year have involved, to name a few: hiking along the Great North Walk, 

bicycling through the Lane Cove Valley, Laser zoning with the Scout Troop and other Venturer Units, 

providing service at Scout Hike, inter-unit nights with East Ryde Venturers, regressive dinners at 

McDonalds, night hikes, spiritual awareness evenings, records nights, Running activities at Vent-Out. 

Cheap cooking night, off-the floor night, bowling, indoor rock climbing 

 

The new year has started off well with interest being shown by friends of current members to attend 

weekly activities and hopefully join the Unit. With something new in each termôs program variety and 

new experiences makes for a great Venturer Unit. For those young people aged 15 to 18 who havenôt 

experienced Venturers donôt delay otherwise you might miss out forever! 

 

John Williams, Venturer Leader 

 

 

7 Rover Crewôs Report 
 

Epping Roverôs year was kicked off with running That 70ôs Moot ï (A large camping event for Rovers) 

The Rovers spent the weekend doing round robin activities including trivia, air guitar championships, 

gigantic Slip & Slide and many more Round Robin activities were a great success. Many a Rover was 

channelling their inner-hippie, even though it was clearly just our OTHERs (Over The Hill Epping 

Rovers) and RA that were alive in the 70s.  

 

The year continued strongly with the Crew being represented by three members on the Region Rover 

Council executive and one on the Branch Rover Council. The Crew has also gained one member from off 

the streets, three members from Venturers and one member transferring from a different Rover Crew. 

While a couple of members did leave, including Phil Scheidegger who was ñthongedò at Camp Windeyer 

in June, the total numbers have grown since March 2008. 

 

Throughout the year Epping Rovers got involved in service activities both within Scouting and for the 

community. To name a few, Epping Rovers were involved in running Sleep Point 6 at Scout hike, did the 

flag parade and served food at the Sydney North Region AGM, were present at the region service project, 

put out chairs at DofE presentations at Government House and got involved in Clean Up Australia Day. 

Kate Wilson and Scott Osborne also participated in ñScarf Up for Scoutingò by presenting Scarves to 

media personalities Mike Carlton and Sandra Aloisi. Lauren Tubby, Scott Osborne and Pete Favelle also 

scarfed up Maxine McKew at the hall after being successful in a bid for a Federal Government Grant. 

 

Epping Rovers were awarded a Government grant of over $1000 which will be used to purchase a new 

marquee for camps. This money is greatly appreciated by all the Rovers as we regularly use our old 

Marquee for either sleeping or dining on camps and it sorely needed replacing. Also, with a trip to Papua 
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New Guinea to complete the Kokoda track coming up buying a new marquee from current Crew funds 

was not a high priority. 

 

In addition to regular camping, Moots and Region activities our Tuesday night meetings were an 

opportunity to learn new skills, revisit our youth and generally have fun. The highlights of the regular 

meetings included a lego night, primary school games, tea party in the ceiling, crab racing and a night 

with Ron Widman, Macquarie Community Collegeôs ballroom dancing instructor.  

 

We also ran evenings for our feeder Venturer Units, including a movie night after our planned abseiling 

evening was rained out. Other activities we have participated in with the other Sections including Dragon 

skin, with Nick Watson also holding the position of Assistant VOC2 Commander, and Roventure. The 

feedback from our Venturers about both activities has all been positive. Three of our current Rovers are 

also Venturer Leaders within our feeder Venturer Units creating good relationships with not only the 

Venturers themselves but also with the Groups. 

 

All our Rovers enjoyed the yearôs activities and programming is underway to make next year even better. 

 

2009 looks set to be a great year with massive fundraising events to help pay our way to Kokoda so keep 

your eyes open! 
 

Peter Favelle,  Rover Crew Leader 2009 
 

 

8 Membership Summary and Leaders for 2008 
 

 

 

Section 

 

Ages 
MEMBERS Leaders 

+ (training or Assoc.) 2008 

Joeys 6-8 7 1 

Cubs 8-11 16 3 

Scouts 11-15 24 3 

Venturers 15-18 5 2 

Rovers 18-26 16 1 

Auxiliary Leaders  2 

 TOTALS 68 12 
Note: Numbers were current at Dec. 2008 and do not show resignations beginning 2009. 

 

Leaders serving with Epping Group during the year, and their starting date with the Group, are 

listed below: 

 
Leader in Charge Robert Domanko (Kaa)  2004 from Jan 2007 

Joey Scouts  Alex Todd (Dingo)  2003 

Cub Scouts  Margaret Lloyd (Akela)  1992 

   Jeff Byron (Baloo)  1993 

   Robert Domanko (Kaa)  2004 

Scouts   Peter Buckley (Rama)  1999  

   Bill McHenry (Skip)  2005  

   Rae Bewsher (Raz)  2005  

Venturers  John Williams   2007 

   Anthony McKellar  1991  

Rovers   Andrew Davis   1994 + previous service 

Boating  Merv Turner (Yacc)  1991  

   Tony Wells (Beema)  1997 [+3yrs other Group] 

   Mike Weihen   2006 

   Bob Bingham   1996  
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9. The Groupôs Halls and Equipment 
 

Essex St Hall 

The Group Headquarters at 6 Essex Street Epping is located on a Crown Reserve, dedicated for Scouting.  

Opened in 1925, the building, with several extensions and modifications, has served the Group since that 

time, making it one of the oldest in Australia, and a local landmark.  The Arden School makes extensive 

use of the hall during school days and as a long term tenant, has brought significant financial stability to 

the Group.  

 

Boundary Rd Halls 

The Group has two halls at the intersection of Boundary Road and Norfolk Road.  These halls are referred 

to as the ótop hallô and the óbottom hallô.  The ótop hallô has been used by the local playgroup for many 

years and is infrequently used for the Groupôs activities.  Maintenance of this hall is currently a 

significant financial burden to the Group.  The óbottom hallô is the main venue for Joeys and Cubs and is 

also rented to other community groups.  An adjoining potion of the óbottom hallô is used by Guides.  

 

Boatshed 

The Boatshed at Meadowbank, located on a Waterways lease, was established in 1939 and rebuilt in 

1977, providing a base for water activities ranging from canoe and sailing training to competitive and 

social events.  The building is showing some signs of brick and concrete corrosion which we will 

continue to monitor closely.   

 

Equipment 

The Group owns a large assortment of camping and other outdoor equipment which consists mostly of 

tents, gas cooking appliances, tables, bench seats, ropes and abseiling equipment. In addition we also own 

furniture, kitchen items and office equipment and some specific scouting items such as flags and honour 

boards.  

 

Boats And Trailers 

The Group operates a fleet of sailing craft and canoes, used for training and transport, which was put to 

good use during the year. These boats are nearing 30 years of service, but are well maintained and 

capable of good service for years to come.   Boats operated by the Group: 

1 Safety boat:   ñCocky 2ò  3.5m aluminium dinghy 6hp outboard 

2 Springbanks:  ñDonald Brownò &  ñDouglas Neasmithò 

2 Tasar skiffs: ñPyromaniañ &  ñPegasusò 

3 Leader skiffs: ñMullayaò & ñPetarliò 

6 Canoes C3 

2 Kayaks K1 

 

All are inspected annually and comply with Scout Association rules.  There are trailers for each of the two 

Springbanks, one trailer for the two Leaders, and another for the two Tasars. 

 

The group also owns and maintains a trailer for camping gear and a catering trailer. 

 

10 The Groupôs Committee  
 
This yearôs Committee members were: 

 

 Chairman  Drew Bewsher 

 Secretary  Diane Hockridge 

 Treasurer  Will Norris 

 Membership  Belinda Cachia 

 Property  Peter Fordham 
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11 The Groupôs History  
 

 

 

 
 

 

1
st
 Epping Scout Troop - 1916 

W. Hunt, original Scout Master (center front row) 

 

 
 

The 1
st
 Epping Scout Group was formed on 3rd July 1915 by Mr Bill Hunt, a local plumber, only 8 years after the 

Movement was founded by Lord Baden Powell at Brownsea Island in England.  The Group has operated 

continuously since that date, and is one of the oldest Scout Groups in Australia to have done so. Many `local" family 

names feature in early Minutes and records, and over 200 people attended the 75th Anniversary of Scouting 

celebrations in 1985. 

Early records show that meetings were held in various local premises, until in 1925 the Group Headquarters at Essex 

Street was completed (at a cost of 695 pounds) on land which originally extended to the corner of Oxford Street.  

This building, with several extensions and modifications, has continued in use since that date.  In 1939, the Group 

was fortunate to obtain a boatshed site at Meadowbank, when AWA handed over their jetty, previously used for 

staff transport to the Homebush transmitter site.  The original shed was built with scrap timber under wartime 

rationing, rebuilt in the 1950s, and finally replaced with the present brick structure, opened in 1977.  Boating 

activities have been a feature of the Group's program, although the Sea Scout section was merged with the general 

troop in 1987 to consolidate training. 

With changes in local population, Group numbers rose and fell in the following years, with numbers between 20 and 

200 recorded, as extra Sections were added and additional Groups were formed in the District, Including both 1
st
 & 

2
nd

 North Epping. 

An Air Scout section also operated from 1960 to 1987, and a number of members obtained flying qualifications 

through the Scout Air Base, now located at Camden. In 1990, female membership was extended to Cub and Scout 

Sections, and has improved training as well as the opportunities for families with children of both sexes to support a 

single youth activity. 

In January 2003 the Epping Group was formed from the merger of 1
st
 Epping and 1

st
/2

nd
 North Epping producing a 

strong, well resourced group offering the full life time range of Scouting experiences from Joeys (age 6) through to 

Rovers (ending at age 26) and on to leader roles or Committee service. 

The Group takes pride in its record of service to the community, and its youth training standards, which have 

produced more than 50 Queenôs Scout Awards and 10 BP Awards since 1953.  Former Leaders from the Group have 

served in senior positions in the Movement, including the role of Chief Commissioner and two of the Branch 

Commissioner positions. 


